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USDA Offers Producers Options to Re-
enroll or Extend Expiring CRP Contracts 
Farmers and ranchers with expiring Conservation Reserve Program 
(CRP) contracts may now re-enroll in certain CRP continuous signup 
practices or, if eligible, select a one-year contract extension. USDA’s 
Farm Service Agency (FSA) is also accepting offers from landowners 
who want to enroll for the first time in one of the country’s largest 
conservation programs. FSA’s 52nd signup for CRP runs from June 
3 to August 23. 

This year’s CRP continuous signup includes practices such as grass 
waterways, filter strips, riparian buffers, wetland restoration and 
others. View a full list of practices approved for this 
signup.  Continuous signup contracts last for 10 to 15 years. Soil 
rental rates are set at 90 percent of 2018 rates. Incentive payments 
are not offered for these practices. 

Producers interested in applying for CRP continuous practices, 
including those under existing CREP agreements, or who want to 
extend their contract, should contact their USDA service center by 
August 23. 
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Producers can contact their 
local FSA Office for more 
information or to schedule an 
appointment. 
  
Important Dates and 
Deadlines: 
  
August 1, 2019 – 2020 NAP 
Application Closing Date – 
Strawberries, Onions 

 

To locate your local FSA office, visit www.farmers.gov. More 
information on CRP can be found at www.fsa.usda.gov/crp. 

 
Livestock Inventory Records 
Producers are reminded to keep updated livestock inventory records. 
These records are necessary in the event of a natural disaster. 

When disasters strike, the USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA) can 
assist producers who suffered excessive livestock death losses and 
grazing or feed losses due to eligible natural disasters. 

To participate in livestock disaster assistance programs, producers 
will be required to provide verifiable documentation of death losses 
resulting from an eligible adverse weather event and must submit a 
notice of loss to their local FSA office within 30 calendar days of 
when the loss of livestock is apparent. For grazing or feed losses, 
producers must submit a notice of loss to their local FSA office within 
30 calendar days of when the loss is apparent and should maintain 
documentation and receipts. 

Producers should record all pertinent information regarding livestock 
inventory records including: 

 

• Documentation of the number, kind, type, and weight range of livestock 
• Beginning inventory supported by birth recordings or purchase receipts;  

For more information on documentation requirements, contact your local FSA office. 

 
Reminder to FSA Direct and Guaranteed Borrowers with Real 
Estate Security 
Farm Service Agency would like to remind farm loan borrowers who have pledged real estate as 
security for their loans, of key items for maintaining loan collateral. It is required that borrowers must 
obtain prior consent, or approval, by either FSA, for direct loans, or by a guaranteed lender, for any 
transaction affecting real estate security. Examples of these transactions include, but are not limited 
to: 

• Leases of any kind; 
• Easements of any kind; 
• Subordinations; 
• Partial releases, and 
• Sales 

Failure to meet or follow the requirements set forth in the loan agreement, promissory note, and other 
security instruments could lead to nonmonetary default which could jeopardize your current and future 
loans. 

It is critical that borrowers keep an open line of communication with their FSA loan staff or guaranteed 
lender when it comes to changes in their operation. For more information on borrower responsibilities, 
read Your FSA Farm Loan Compass. 
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New Improvement to Streamline Crop Reporting 
Update Lets Farmers and Ranchers Report Common Acreage Information Once 

Farmers and ranchers filing crop acreage reports with the Farm Service Agency (FSA) and 
participating insurance providers approved by the Risk Management Agency (RMA) now can provide 
the common information from their acreage reports at one office and the information will be 
electronically shared with the other location.  

This new process is part of the USDA Acreage Crop Reporting Streamlining Initiative (ACRSI). This 
interagency collaboration also includes participating private crop insurance agents and insurance 
companies, all working to streamline the information collected from farmers and ranchers who 
participate in USDA programs. 

Once filing at one location, data that’s important to both FSA and RMA will be securely and 
electronically shared with the other location avoiding redundant and duplicative reporting, as well as 
saving farmers and ranchers time. 

Producers must still visit both their local FSA office and their insurance provider to validate and sign 
acreage reports, complete maps, or provide program-specific information, including reporting 
uninsured crops to FSA. The common data from the first-filed acreage report will now be available to 
pre-populate and accelerate completion of the second report. 

USDA has been working to streamline the crop reporting process for agricultural producers, who have 
expressed concerns with providing the same basic common information for multiple locations.  In 
2013, USDA consolidated the deadlines to 15 dates for submitting these reports, down from the 
previous 54 dates at RMA and 17 dates for FSA. USDA representatives believe farmers and ranchers 
will experience a notable improvement in the coming weeks as they approach the peak season for 
crop reporting later this summer. 

More than 93 percent of all annual reported acres to FSA and RMA now are eligible for the common 
data reporting, and USDA is exploring adding more crops. Plans are underway at USDA to continue 
building upon the framework with additional efficiencies at a future date.  

Farmers and ranchers are also reminded that they can now access their FSA farm information from 
the convenience of their home computer. Producers can see field boundaries, images of the farm, 
conservation status, operator and owner information and much more. 

The new customer self-service portal, known as FSAFarm+, gives farmers and ranchers online 
access to securely view, print or export their personal farm data. To enroll in the online service, 
producers are encouraged to contact their local FSA office for details. To find a local FSA office in 
your area, visit http://offices.usda.gov. 

 
MAL and LDP Policy 
The Agricultural Act of 2014 authorized 2014-2018 crop year Marketing Assistance Loans (MALs) 
and Loan Deficiency Payments (LDPs), with a few minor policy changes. 

Among the changes, farm-stored MAL collateral transferred to warehouse storage will retain the 
original loan rate, be allowed to transfer only the outstanding farm-stored quantity with no additional 
quantity allowed and will no longer require producers to have a paid for measurement service when 
moving or commingling loan collateral. 

MALs and LDPs provide financing and marketing assistance for wheat, feed grains, soybeans, and 
other oilseeds, pulse crops, rice, peanuts, cotton, wool and honey. MALs provide producers interim 
financing after harvest to help them meet cash flow needs without having to sell their commodities 
when market prices are typically at harvest-time lows. A producer who is eligible to obtain a loan, but 
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agrees to forgo the loan, may obtain an LDP if such a payment is available. Marketing loan provisions 
and LDPs are not available for sugar and extra-long staple cotton. 

FSA is now accepting requests for 2018 MALs and LDPs for all eligible commodities after harvest. 
Requests for loans and LDPs shall be made on or before the final availability date for the respective 
commodities. 

Before MAL repayments with a market loan gain or LDP disbursements can be made, producers must 
meet the requirements of actively engaged in farming, cash rent tenant and member contribution. 

Commodity certificates are available to loan holders who have outstanding nonrecourse loans for 
wheat, upland cotton, rice, feed grains, pulse crops (dry peas, lentils, large and small chickpeas), 
peanuts, wool, soybeans and designated minor oilseeds. These certificates can be purchased at the 
posted county price (or adjusted world price or national posted price) for the quantity of commodity 
under loan, and must be immediately exchanged for the collateral, satisfying the loan.  MALs 
redeemed with commodity certificates are not subject to the actively engaged in farming, cash-rent 
tenant, Adjusted Gross Income provisions or the payment limitation. 

To be considered eligible for an LDP, producers must have form CCC-633EZ, Page 1 on file at their 
local FSA Office before losing beneficial interest in the crop. Pages 2, 3 or 4 of the form must be 
submitted when payment is requested. 

The 2014 Farm Bill also establishes payment limitations per individual or entity not to exceed 
$125,000 annually on certain commodities for the following program benefits: price loss coverage 
payments, agriculture risk coverage payments, marketing loan gains (MLGs) and LDPs.  These 
payment limitations do not apply to MAL loan disbursements or redemptions using commodity 
certificate exchange. 

Adjusted Gross Income (AGI) provisions were modified by the 2014 Farm Bill, which states that a 
producer whose total applicable three-year average AGI exceeds $900,000 is not eligible to receive 
an MLG or LDP. Producers must have a valid CCC-941 on file to earn a market gain of LDP. The AGI 
does not apply to MALs redeemed with commodity certificate exchange. 

For more information and additional eligibility requirements, please visit a nearby USDA Service 
Center or FSA’s website www.fsa.usda.gov. 

 
Maintaining the Quality of Farm-Stored Loan Grain 
Bins are ideally designed to hold a level volume of grain. When bins are overfilled and grain is heaped 
up, airflow is hindered and the chance of spoilage increases. 

Producers who take out marketing assistance loans and use the farm-stored grain as collateral should 
remember that they are responsible for maintaining the quality of the grain through the term of the 
loan. 

 
Storage and Handling Trucks Eligible for Farm Storage 
Facility Loans 
Farm Storage Facility Loans (FSFL) provide low-interest financing so producers can build or upgrade 
facilities to store commodities. Some storage and handling trucks are eligible for the FSFL. These 
include: 

• Cold Storage Trucks-A van or truck designed to carry perishable freight at specific 
temperatures. Cold storage trucks can be ice-cooled or equipped with any variety of 
mechanical refrigeration systems. 
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• Flatbed Trucks-Truck with an open body in the form of a platform with no side walls for 
easy loading and unloading. These trucks can be categorized into different sizes which 
range from light, medium, or heavy duty, compact or full-size, or short and expandable 
beds. 

• Grain Trucks-A piece of farm equipment specially made to accommodate grain products 
and are traditionally truck chassis units with a mounted grain “dump” body where grain 
commodities are transported from a field to either a grain elevator or a storage bin. 

• Storage Trucks with a Chassis Unit-Commonly referred to as a box truck, box van or 
straight truck, is a truck with a cargo body mounted on the same chassis with the engine 
and cab. 

To be eligible for FSFL, the storage and handling truck must be less than 15 years old and have a 
maximum of four axles with a gross weight rating of 60,000 pounds or less. Pick-up trucks, semi-
trucks, dump trucks, and simple insulated and ventilated vans are ineligible for FSFL. 

FSFL for storage and handling trucks must be $100,000 or less. FSFL-financed storage and handling 
trucks must be used for the purpose for which they were acquired for the entire FSFL term. 

Eligible commodities include grains, oilseeds, pulse crops, hay, honey, renewable biomass 
commodities, fruits and vegetables, floriculture, hops, maple sap, milk, cheese, yogurt, butter, eggs, 
meat/poultry (unprocessed), rye and aquaculture. 

For more information or to apply for a FSFL, contact your local FSA Service Center. 

 
Update Your Records 
FSA is cleaning up our producer record database. If you have any unreported changes of address, 
zip code, phone number, email address or an incorrect name or business name on file they need to 
be reported to our office. Changes in your farm operation, like the addition of a farm by lease or 
purchase, need to be reported to our office as well. Producers participating in FSA and NRCS 
programs are required to timely report changes in their farming operation to the County Committee in 
writing and update their CCC-902 Farm Operating Plan. 

If you have any updates or corrections, please call your local FSA office to update your records. 

 
USDA Accepting Applications to Help Cover Producers’ 
Costs for Organic Certification 
USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) announced that organic producers and handlers can apply for 
federal funds to assist with the cost of receiving and maintaining organic certification through the 
Organic Certification Cost Share Program (OCCSP). Applications for fiscal 2019 funding are due Oct. 
31, 2019. 

OCCSP received continued support through the 2018 Farm Bill. It provides cost-share assistance to 
producers and handlers of agricultural products for the costs of obtaining or maintaining organic 
certification under the USDA’s National Organic Program. Eligible producers include any certified 
producers or handlers who have paid organic certification fees to a USDA-accredited certifying agent. 
Eligible expenses for cost-share reimbursement include application fees, inspection costs, fees 
related to equivalency agreement and arrangement requirements, travel expenses for inspectors, 
user fees, sales assessments and postage. 

Certified producers and handlers are eligible to receive reimbursement for up to 75 percent of 
certification costs each year, up to a maximum of $750 per certification scope, including crops, 
livestock, wild crops, handling and state organic program fees. 
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Farm Safety 
Flowing grain in a storage bin or gravity-flow wagon is like quicksand — it can kill quickly. It takes less 
than five seconds for a person caught in flowing grain to be trapped. 

The mechanical operation of grain handling equipment also presents a real danger. Augers, power 
take offs, and other moving parts can grab people or clothing. 

These hazards, along with pinch points and missing shields, are dangerous enough for adults; not to 
mention children. It is always advisable to keep children a safe distance from operating farm 
equipment. Always use extra caution when backing or maneuvering farm machinery. Ensure 
everyone is visibly clear and accounted for before machinery is engaged. 

FSA wants all farmers to have a productive crop year and that begins with putting safety first. 

 
USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, 
write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 
Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer 
Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 

 


